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Beasley Celebrates 20 Years as Hilliard Councilman
Dawn S. West

The Hilliard Town Council met 
Thursday night for their final regular 
meeting of December and 2020. Prior 
to the meeting, the town hosted a 
celebration for Council President John 
Beasley for his 20 years of service to 
the town. Of those 20 years, Beasley has 
served as Council President for 19. A 
video was going during the celebration 
of several pictures of Beasley from his 
beginning to current day. Beasley was 
surrounded by his family and many 
former council persons also attended. 

Once the meeting began, another 
video was shown provided by the 
Florida League of Cities announcing 
Beasley was receiving the Mayor 
John Land Years of Service Award. 
He was also presented, by former 
Hilliard Mayor David Buchanan, a 

beautiful plaque. As Beasley’s family 
joined him for the presentation he was 
overwhelmed with emotion for all the 
accolades he was receiving. “What an 
honor it has been for me to be here this 
long,” said Beasley. “One thing is for 
sure…I love this town. That is why I 
continue to serve.”

In other business, the Hilliard 
Volunteer Fire Department 2020 Run 
Reimbursement was approved. “We 

appreciate the support of 
the town,” said Assistant 
Fire Chief Dallis Hunter. 
“We do this because we 
also love this town.”

The next item, 
Ordinance 2020-09, which 
concerned amending 
Chapter 2 Administration 
Code Article 1 General, 
Division 1 Purchasing and 
Procurement Procedures, 
had much discussion. 

Several months ago, Hilliard Attorney 
Christian Waugh noticed that the Town 
Code and the Town Charter did not 
match in their meanings. Ordinances 
are made that change the codes but the 
charter has remained the same. Waugh 
realized that one of the abnormalities 
was that at one time or another one of 

the councilpersons made the comment 
that they had talked to the mayor about 
something. The Town Charter clearly 
states that the Mayor has no executive 
authority. “Councilpersons cannot talk 
to the mayor about town business alone 
but they can in a meeting or workshop,” 
said Waugh. “That is part of the 
Sunshine Law. 

Councilwoman Callie Kay Bishop 
advised the council that she agreed with 
the changes except the authority of the 
mayor. “I think this should go to the 
citizens to decide,” said Bishop. “I also 
agree that the charter and code should 
be the same.”

“What good is a mayor if he can’t 
add anything to a meeting?” said Mayor 
Floyd Vanzant. “Just act as a mayor 
with no duties or authority.”

“I don’t ever remember one 
mayor ever having authority,” said 
Councilman Kenny Sims. “I take that 
back. I remember appointing Mackie 

(Mayor Cris McConnell) to fill in for the 
Public Works Director when we didn’t 
have one and that was an emergency 
situation.”

“I don’t have any authority other 
than running a meeting. I’ll just sit back 
and draw my check,” said Vanzant. “I 
don’t agree with this but if that’s what 
the council wants that’s what you’ll get. 
There may be consequences to follow.”

“What consequences could we be 
facing as a town?” asked Councilman 
Jared Wollitz. 

“I didn’t know we couldn’t talk to 
you (Mayor) until our attorney told us,” 
said Councilman Lee Pickett.

“You can speak or bring up anything 
you want during a meeting or workshop 
just not to us privately,” added Beasley. 

After much more discussion, the 
council voted 4-1 to approve the 
ordinance on first reading, with Bishop 
voting no. 

In other business, Ordinance 2020-
12 was approved on first reading, 
which concerns amending Chapter 58 
Utilities Code, eliminating Section 58-
126 Charge for Water Service for Fire 
Protection Purposes. 

Parks and Recreation Director Gabe 
Whittenburg advised the council that 
the basketball program has already 
signed up 192 players. “Currently, we 
will have 24 teams and 18 coaches,” 
said Whittenburg. “How many of you 
want to sign up to coach?”

The council will hold a virtual 
meeting December 17 to take care of 
payables and any emergency item. The 
next regular council meeting will be 
held Thursday, January 7, 2021.




















